

Open Access Repository

www.ssoar.info

The Donbas Dilemma: Examining Russia's Path to Full-Scale Intervention

Savelyeva, Natalia

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Zeitschriftenartikel / journal article

Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:

Savelyeva, N. (2023). The Donbas Dilemma: Examining Russia's Path to Full-Scale Intervention. *Ukrainian Analytical Digest*, 3, 2-6. https://doi.org/10.3929/ethz-b-000646799

Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY-NC-ND Lizenz (Namensnennung-Nicht-kommerziell-Keine Bearbeitung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/deed.de

Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY-NC-ND Licence (Attribution-Non Comercial-NoDerivatives). For more Information see:

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0





The Donbas Dilemma: Examining Russia's Path to Full-Scale Intervention

Natalia Savelyeva (University of Wisconsin-Madison and Public Sociology Laboratory)

DOI: 10.3929/ethz-b-000646799

Abstract

This article delves into the complex evolution of the Russian–Ukrainian conflict, focusing on the dynamics of the political, economic and institutional situation in the Russian-occupied territories during the Donbas War (2014–2022) and their far-reaching implications for Russia and Ukraine. All attempts to reintegrate those territories with Ukraine through the Minsk Process failed. By 2022, the occupied Donbas territories were de-facto economically, politically, culturally, and institutionally integrated with Russia. As a result, Russia found itself trapped in a perplexing predicament. It could not de-jure integrate the Donbas territories without significant reputational and economic losses. Yet it was equally unable to relinquish them, even as it became clear that they would not help to establish Russian control over Ukraine. As a result, Russia found itself in a situation in which attacking seemed like a viable option to overcome a deadlock.

Introduction

The path leading to the current Russian war against Ukraine is still not clearly understood. Various explanations have been proposed for Russia's full-scale invasion in 2022, including the potential positive effects of wars for authoritarian leaders (Kendall-Taylor/Frantz 2023), the personalistic nature of Putin's dictatorship (Gomza 2022), the decline in Putin's popularity domestically (Treisman 2022) and growing concerns about external threats (Mearsheimer 2014; McFaul et al. 2014). While these factors undoubtedly played a role in the overall course of events, it is crucial to consider another significant, and often overlooked, aspect of this process: the dynamics of the Donbas War (2014–2022) and its consequences for Russia and Ukraine.

I argue that Russia's move to take total control over the unrecognized Donetsk and Luhansk People's Republic (DPR and LPR) led to Putin's own (self-)deception, eventually trapping him within the reality he had constructed. By 2022, the occupied territories had evolved into an independent concern, further exacerbating the impasse in terms of Russia's broader goals in Ukraine. Failing in its attempt to use the Donbas War to manipulate Ukraine, Russia found itself in a situation in which full-scale invasion seemed like the only viable option.

From Chaos to Russian Domination

Many experts and scholars believe there was a "Putin's Plan" from the beginning of the Donbas War to fight the war against Ukraine and occupy as much Ukrainian territory as possible (Mitrokhin 2015; Umland 2014, 2016). Recent studies point to clear signs that Russia was caught by surprise by the rapid evolution of the situation in Donetsk and Luhansk Oblasts (Arel & Driscoll 2023; Arutunyan 2022). However, even though Russia seemed to have been initially unprepared to take full

advantage of the rapid development of the situation in Ukraine, it cemented control over these Ukrainian territories within the first year of the conflict.

The first Minsk Agreements and the law on creating the L/DPR armed forces were signed in September. The coercive integration of the non-state armed groups, which appeared in spring 2014, into the joint military structure of L/DPR, the Ministry of State Security, began. Some militiamen, both locals and those from Russia, who joined the fight in the spring and summer of 2014 gradually abandoned the new military structures. Those who did not want to be subject to the new rules were pushed out or killed. On 30 March 2015, separatist authorities ordered those not belonging to the formal armed structures to forfeit all their weaponry or face criminal charges (UN OHCHR 2015). However, in practice it took several years to eliminate all armed groups who did not wish to be controlled by the L/DPR. Most of the warlords who started the fight in 2014 were either assassinated (usually through bombings) or otherwise died in "accidents" (usually car crashes). Removing the most visible and devoted combatants and leaders of independent armed groups, including Russians, was a crucial step toward establishing Russian domination in the region.

Economic Deadlock

Regarding the economic dimension, the war had detrimental effects on the Donbas region: the destruction of infrastructure, the decline of industries, the displacement of populations, and a general decline in economic activity (Mykhnenko 2020, Crisis Group 2020).

Before 2014, Donbas was wealthy compared to other Ukrainian regions but, at the same time, was in economic decline. The region was both subsidized by Ukraine's government and profit-making (Mykhnenko 2020). While in 2011 the gross regional products of Donetsk and Luhansk accounted for roughly 12% and 4% of national GDP, respectively, they received 27% and 11% of all central government subsidies and transfers to regions (Novosti Donbassa 2012).

Before the conflict, the Donetsk region was above the national average on all major economic indicators (such as Gross Regional Product, Gross Added Value, turnover, export/import balance, investments, and household income). The Luhansk region was level with the national average for Ukraine. By 2015, the Donetsk region (both government-controlled and non-government-controlled parts) was below the national average on all indicators, while the Luhansk region had fallen even further and now counted among Ukraine's poorest regions. Between 2013 and 2015, the population living below the minimum subsistence level increased from 22% to 66% in the Donetsk region and 20% to 74% in the Luhansk region. The Donetsk region saw a 72% reduction in the export of goods and a 73% reduction in imports, while the Luhansk region experienced 88% and 81% reductions, respectively (FS-Cluster 2017).

The war has generally resulted in rapid and severe deindustrialization in the area. At the beginning of 2015, mines and factories in the LPR and DPR still functioned on the investments made in peacetime. After those investments were exhausted, it was the turn of a new DPR and LPR leadership to subsidize these enterprises. This did not happen. From 2014 to 2022, many coal mines were closed, resulting in the loss of 63,200 jobs and a tenfold salary decline in dollar equivalent compared to the pre-war period in the coal sector (VPG 2020). In 2020, most factories in the region produced only 15–20% of their pre-war volume. Many industrial enterprises were closed with no possibility of restarting in the near future.

This economic decline and the illegal practices that dried out industrial facilities and budgets made the unrecognized People's Republics utterly dependent on Russia. Since 2017, when Ukraine cut all economic connections with the territories of the unrecognized republics, Russia became the only significant economic partner for the unrecognized territories. Already in 2016–2017, a large part of the LPR and DPR budgets came from Russia, a tendency which persisted through at least 2022. According to Ukrainian government sources and nongovernment experts, as of 2020, Russia spent (excluding military expenditures) roughly \$1.5–2 billion a year, or about 0.1% of its GDP, on the de facto republics (Zn. ua 2020, de Waal/von Twickel 2020).

The LPR and DPR economies have over the past years become a huge money-laundering scheme. While Russian money filled the budgets of the unrecognized republics, from which they paid pensions and state workers, most local enterprises' income went to private individuals. Despite sanctions, much of the coal from the breakaway territories was sold to outside markets—India, Belarus, and, apparently, Ukraine—after being reclassified as Russian, enriching the intermediaries involved in this process (Shpak 2021). Russia significantly increased coal exports from its own territory to capture markets formerly served by the recently seized mines. Absurdly, Ukraine had doubled imports of Russian anthracite since the start of the blockade—in 2018, 91% of Ukraine's imports of this valuable coal (valued at \$70 million) were from Russia (Milakovsky 2018).

Political and Cultural Integration of the Unrecognized Republics

By autumn 2014, all important political decisions in the unrecognized republics were made without considering local leaders' official procedures or opinions. By 2022, the local political scene in the republics was wholly controlled by Russia. All political competition had been annihilated. None of the separatist officials in Donbas were freely elected, and their de facto governments operated with extreme opacity, making it difficult to discern how much autonomy they had in practice vis-à-vis the Russian government (FH 2021). During the last elections in 2018, Moscow-approved leaders-Denis Pushilin in the DPR and Leonid Pasechnik in the LPR—won virtually uncontested elections, while only ruling and spoiler parties were allowed to participate in local legislative elections. Party lists were composed of local people loyal to the Republics, while the locally registered Communist Party was not even allowed to participate in the elections. The only real opposition to the republics' leadership came from influential separatist veterans. Still, the authorities thwarted their political aspirations: the Donbas Republican Party, created by one of the DPR's founding fathers and former head of the legislature, Andrei Purgin, was denied registration (Skorkin 2021). In 2021, the leaders of both republics publicly joined United Russia, the powerful Russian political party that the Kremlin uses to control political appointees and regional politics. Those voicing pro-Ukrainian views were detained; protests provoked by the worsening economic situation were suppressed (HRMMU 2021). Supporters of the People's Republics who were critical of their politics and the worsening social situation also faced repressions.

Both the DPR and LPR abolished Ukrainian as a state language in 2020. Russia acknowledged local schools and university diplomas; in 2021, the most prominent university in Donetsk received Russian accreditation. In addition, due to COVID restrictions traveling to Ukrainian-controlled territories was limited, and the number of "contact line" crossings was

dramatically reduced. In 2019, Vladimir Putin signed a decree allowing DPR and LPR territory residents to obtain a Russian passport through a simplified procedure. As of January 2022, more than 720,000 Donbas residents had obtained Russian passports. This "passportisation" not only obstructed the negotiation process and implementation of the Minsk Accords and undermined Ukrainian sovereignty; it also contributed to the region's socio-demographic upheaval by incentivizing working-age professionals and those who had relatives in Russia to immigrate there (Bescotti et al. 2022; Burkhardt 2020).

In essence, before February 2022, the occupied Ukrainian territories had already been de facto economically and politically, as well as culturally and institutionally, integrated with Russia. They were depopulated and impoverished as well.

War as Politics by Other Means

By providing the LPR and DPR with military and economic support, without which the republics could not resist Ukraine's armed forces, Russia totally subjugated the territories of the unrecognized republics and, later, fully integrated them to a level not seen in Russia's other de facto client states. Even though Russia had used some similar strategies before, for example issuing Russian passports (in Abkhazia) or even lobbying for special status within a parent state (for Transdniestria), its goal in the case of the DPR and LPR was not gaining loyalty and control over the territory, but rather manipulation of the parent-state, Ukraine. Total Russian domination in the unrecognized territories served a specific objective: to regain control over Ukraine through their reintegration (Sushko 2017) or, failing that, to keep the conflict simmering under Moscow's control (Charnap 2020; Malyarenko & Wolff 2018). The process of peace talks and the evolution of the Minsk Accords was especially telling in this respect.

In August 2014, the favorable developments on the battlefield allowed Russia to insert several clauses into Minsk-I, signed on September 15, including the adoption of a "law on special status" that would temporarily decentralize power to occupied Donbas (Duncan 2022). This favored the prolongation of the abnormal situation. However, there was no mention of changing the Ukrainian constitution in Minsk-I (Sandra 2019). This only appeared in Minsk-II, a new document signed on 2 February 2015, after another intensification of fighting involving the Russian army. The political sections

of Minsk-II provided the DPR and LPR with "special status" within Ukraine, letting Ukraine resume its control over the border only after local elections were held; strengthened Russian presence in the region through assistance from the central authorities to support "transnational cooperation" between the occupied regions and regions of the Russian Federation; and provided rights for local parliaments to create "people's militia units," i.e., to have a local army (see also Åtland 2020). These gradually escalating demands reflected Russia's commitment to averting the emergence of an unfriendly government in Ukraine.

Russia pursued and succeeded in obtaining more explicit requirements for constitutional changes securing long-term influence in Ukraine through its proxy regimes in Donbas (Malyarenko & Wolff 2018). Leaked emails suggested that Vladislav Surkov's³ office appeared to be focused on changing Ukraine's Constitution, starting with the mechanism for introducing constitutional amendments (Sandra 2019). Surkov coordinated the drafting of extra demands published on 13 May, 2015 as proposals from the D/LPR. Essentially, these proposed amendments to Ukraine's Constitution would have allowed unrecognized republics to act as separate states which would be reincorporated into Ukraine not as regions with a certain amount of autonomy, but as distinct political, economic, and legal entities tied to Russia and able to influence Ukrainian domestic and foreign policy (Duncan 2022). Those proposals were rejected by Ukraine, where even the careful introduction of the "special status" law incited strong reactions from Ukrainian civil society and a number of political blocs, as well as harsh criticism of Poroshenko's (and later Zelenskyy's) policies (Medium 2017).

Thus, Ukraine encountered resistance to granting the breakaway territories a special status, and the associated economic costs made the prospect virtually unattainable. As a result, Russia found itself in possession of impoverished lands that it could not de jure integrate without exacerbating its already complex international situation and incurring substantial future expenses for reconstruction.

Furthermore, these territories no longer held the promise of fulfilling Russia's initial goal: restoring control over Ukraine. The occupation of Crimea and part of the Donbas prevented roughly 12 percent of Ukrainian voters disproportionately sympathetic to candidates and parties that supported closer ties with Russia from participating in elections (D'Anieri 2019). Eight years

¹ Because the "contact line" remains largely closed, residents of areas beyond government control are forced to enter government-controlled areas through Russia (OCHA Ukraine 2021).

² This equated to no more than 40% of the population of the breakaway territories. According to separate estimates, as of 2022 the DPR and LPR territories retain only 45–70% of their four-million-plus 2014 population.

³ Between 2013 and 2020, Vladislav Surkov was a personal adviser of Vladimir Putin on relationships with Abkhazia, South Ossetia and Ukraine.

of war also changed Ukrainian public opinion. Ukrainian attitudes toward Russia and economic integration with it became much more negative after the invasion of Crimea, while attitudes toward joining NATO and the European Union experienced the opposite trend (KIIS 2021; Onuch 2022; Haran & Burkovskyi 2022). The weakening of pro-Russian parties and attitudes caused by Russia's invasion in 2014 helped create conditions in which Russia could not achieve its goals without an allout invasion (D'Anieri 2022). At the same time, relinquishing control over occupied territories would have significantly damaged the Russian government's domestic public perception. For eight years, the Russian population had been indoctrinated with the idea of the necessity of protecting the people who lived in the unrecog-

nized republics from Ukrainian nationalists and fascists, and abandoning these territories could have been interpreted as a sign of weakness, both internally and abroad.

Thus, Russia found itself in a predicament—unable to hold onto these territories and unable to let them go, while the main goal of the eight-year venture seemed even more unattainable than before. The decision to launch a full-scale invasion in Ukraine, perhaps with the hope of a swift and triumphant outcome as anticipated by many in Russia, seemed like a way to break free from this deadlock without inflicting much pain on Russia. However, this war has unfolded neither briefly nor victoriously, further raising the stakes for the Russian regime. It transformed the issue of control over Ukraine into a high-stakes, zero-sum game.

About the Author

Natalia Savelyeva is a sociologist and lecturer at the University of Wisconsin-Madison (USA). She is also a researcher at the Public Sociology Laboratory . She earned her PhD in Social Sciences from the Institute of Sociology of the Russian Academy of Sciences. Her research primarily focuses on the violent conflict that began in Ukraine in 2014 and Russian society's response to the ongoing war in Ukraine. Her articles have been published in numerous international academic journals, as well as in Russian and international media. She is a co-author of the collective monograph "Politics of Apoliticals" (2015, in Russian) and serves as co-editor for the analytical report "The War Near and Far" (2023, Imverlag).

References

- Arel, Dominique and Jesse Driscoll (2023), *Ukraine's Unnamed War. Before the Russian Invasion of 2022*, Cambridge University Press: 2023.
- Arutunyan, Anna (2022), Hybrid Warriors. Proxies, Freelancers and Moscow's Struggle for Ukraine. London: C. Hurst & Co.
- Åtland, Kristian (2020), "Destined for deadlock? Russia, Ukraine, and the unfulfilled Minsk agreements," Post-Soviet Affairs, 36 (2), 122–139.
- Bescotti, Elia, Burkhardt, Fabian, Rabinovych, Maryna; Wittke, Cindy (2022), Passportization: Russia's "humanitarian" tool for foreign policy, extra-territorial governance, and military intervention, *VerfBlog*, 23 March 2022
- Burkhardt, Fabian (2020), Russia's "Passportisation" of the Donbas. The Mass Naturalisation of Ukrainians Is More Than a Foreign Policy Tool, German Institute for International and Security Affairs, SWP Comment 2020/C 41.
- Crisis Group (2020), *Peace in Ukraine (III): The Costs of War in Donbas*, Report 261 / Europe & Central Asia, 03 September 2020.
- D'Anieri, P. (2019), "Gerrymandering Ukraine? Electoral Consequences of Occupation," *East European Politics and Societies*, 33(1), 89–108.
- D'Anieri, P. (2022), "Ukraine's 2019 Elections: Pro-Russian Parties and The Impact of Occupation," *Europe-Asia Studies*, 74 (10), 1915–1936.
- de Waal, Thomas, and von Twickel, Nikolaus (2020), *Beyond Frozen Conflict*, CEPS, Brussels Rowman & Little-field International, London
- Charap, Samuel (2020), *Moscow's Calibrated Coercion in Ukraine and Russian Strategic Culture*. George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies.
- Duncan, Allan (2022), *The Minsk Conundrum: Western Policy and Russia's War in Eastern Ukraine*, Research Paper, 20 May 2022, Chatham House, https://www.chathamhouse.org/2020/05/minsk-conundrum-western-policy-and-russias-war-eastern-ukraine-0/minsk-2-agreement
- FH (2021), "Freedom in the World 2021 Eastern Donbas", https://freedomhouse.org/country/eastern-donbas/freedom-world/2021
- FS-Cluster (2017): Analysis of Impact of Conflict on Socio-Economic Situation in Eastern Ukraine, Ukraine Food Security and Livelihoods Cluster, September 2017, https://fscluster.org/sites/default/files/documents/fslc_summary_report_analysis_of_impact_of_conflict_socio-economic_situation_15.09.2017.pdf
- Gomza, Ivan (2022), "The War in Ukraine: Putin's Inevitable Invasion," *Journal of Democracy*, 33 (3), 23–30.

- Haran, Olexiy, and Petro Burkovskyi (2022), *The EU and Ukraine's Public Opinion: Changing Dynamic*, JOINT Brief No. 25, https://www.iai.it/en/pubblicazioni/eu-and-ukraines-public-opinion-changing-dynamic
- HRMMU (2021): Civic Space and Fundamental Freedoms in Ukraine, 1 November 2019 31 October, 2021, United Nations Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine, https://ukraine.un.org/sites/default/files/2021-12/UkraineCivicSpace2021-EN.pdf
- Kendall-Taylor, Andrea and Erica Frantz (2023), "Putin's Forever War. How the Invasion Empowers Russia's President," *Foreign Affairs*, March 23, 2023.
- KIIS (2021), "Attitude of the Population of Ukraine to Russia and the Population of Russia to Ukraine," February 2021, https://kiis.com.ua/?lang=eng&cat=reports&id=1015&page=1
- Malyarenko, Tatyana, and Stefan Wolff (2018), "The Logic of Competitive Influence-Seeking: Russia, Ukraine, and the Conflict in Donbas," *Post-Soviet Affairs* 34 (4): 191–212.
- McFaul, Michael; Stephen Sestanovich; John J. Mearsheimer. "Faulty Towers. Who Started the Ukraine Crisis?,"
 Foreign Affairs, October 17, 2014.
- Mearsheimer, John J. (2014), "Why the Ukraine Crisis Is the West's Fault. The Liberal Delusions That Provoked Putin," Foreign Affairs, August 18, 2014.
- Medium (2017), "Donbas Special Status Law Sparks Outrage, Protests", October 6, 2017.
- Milakovsky, Brian (2018), "Cut Off: What Does the Economic Blockade of the Separatist Territories Mean for Ukraine?," *Focus Ukraine*, January 9, 2018, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/cut-what-does-the-economic-blockade-the-separatist-territories-mean-for-ukraine
- Mitrokhin, Nikolai (2015), "Infiltration, Instruction, Invasion: Russia's War in the Donbass." Soviet and Post-Soviet Politics and Society 1(1): 219–249.
- Mykhnenko, Vlad (2020), "Causes and Consequences of the War in Eastern Ukraine: An Economic Geography Perspective," Europe-Asia Studies 72 #3 (2020), 528–560.
- Novosti Donbassa (2012), «Хватит Кормить Донбасс» [Stop Feeding Donbas], Novosti Donbassa, 8 May 2012.
- Onuch, Olga (2022), "A majority of Ukrainians support joining NATO. Does this matter?" with Javier Pérez Sandoval. The Washington Post, February 4, 2022.
- OCHA Ukraine, (2021), "While the 'contact line' remains largely closed, residents of areas beyond Government control are forced to enter Government-controlled areas through Russia," October 12, 2021 https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/ukraine/card/0H1uOW98Ca/
- Shandra, Alya (2019), Leaked Kremlin emails show Minsk protocol designed as path to Ukraine's capitulation, Euromaidan Press
- Shpak, Vladimir (2021), «"Блокада" торговли на крови в цифрах расследование», https://inforpost.com/news/2021-01-03-30013
- Skorkin, Konstantin (2021), Merge and Rule: What's In Store for the Donetsk and Luhansk Republics, Carnegie-Russia, March 16, 2021, https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/84089
- Sushko, Oleksandr (2017), "Is There a Way Out of the Minsk Agreement Deadlock?" *PONARS Eurasia Policy Memo*, no. 474.
- Thomson-DeVeaux, Amelia, and Yi, Jean (2022), War With Russia Has Pushed Ukrainians Toward The West, *FiveThirtyEight*, January 28, 2022, https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/war-with-russia-has-pushed-ukrainians-toward-the-west/
- Treisman, Daniel (2022), "Putin Unbound. How Repression at Home Presaged Belligerence Abroad," *Foreign Affairs*, April 6, 2022.
- Umland, Andreas (2014), "In Defense of Conspirology: A Rejoinder to Serhiy Kudelia's Anti-Political Analysis of the Hybrid War in Eastern Ukraine," PONARS Eurasia memo. Retrieved at https://www.ponarseurasia.org/article/defense-conspirology-rejoinder-serhiy-kudelias-anti-political-analysis-hybrid-war-eastern
- Umland, Andreas (2016), "Glazyev Tapes: What Moscow's interference in Ukraine means for the Minsk Agreements," RAAMOR RUSLAND, 25 November 2016, https://www.raamoprusland.nl/dossiers/oekraine/359-glazyev-tapes-what-moscow-s-interference-in-ukraine-means-for-the-minsk-agreements
- UN OHCHR (2015), 10th report on the human rights situation in Ukraine, Geneva: United Nations Office of High Commissioner on Human Rights.
- VPG (2020), «Социально-экономические протесты ОРДЛО», Восточная Правозащитная Группа, http://www.vpg.net.ua/fullread/458
- Zn.ua (2020), "В минреинтеграции подсчитали расходы на России на оккупацию Донбасса" [Reintegration ministry adds up Russia's spending for its occupation of Donbas], Zn.ua, 18 May 2020.